
12

49 CFR Ch. IV (10–1–02 Edition)§ 451.13

Material specifications of the safety 
approval plate must also be given. 

(3) The manufacturer’s identification 
number assigned to each container in 
the type series. 

(4) The identification code assigned 
to each container in the series by the 
owner, lessee, of bailee responsible for 
maintenance. 

(5) The written assurance from the 
manufacturer, that the manufacturer 
will: 

(i) Produce to the approval authority 
such containers as the approval au-
thority may wish to examine; 

(ii) Advise the approval authority of 
any change in the design or specifica-
tion and await its approval before 
affixing the Safety Approval Plate to 
the container; 

(iii) Affix the Safety Approval Plate 
to each container in the design type 
and to no others; 

(iv) Keep a record of containers man-
ufactured to the approved design type 
containing at least the manufacturer’s 
identification numbers, date of deliv-
ery, and names and addresses of cus-
tomers to whom the containers are de-
livered; and 

(v) Supply to the approval authority 
the information contained in para-
graphs (a)(3) and (4) of this section if 
not available at the time of original 
application. 

(6) A statement as to whether this 
design type has been examined by any 
approval authority previously and 
judged unacceptable. Affirmative 
statements must be documented with 
the name of the approving authority, 
the reason for nonacceptance, and the 
nature of modifications made to the 
design type.

§ 451.13 Action by approval authority-
approval by design type. 

(a) The approval authority arranges 
with the manufacturer, with notifica-
tion to the owner, to witness the proto-
type tests required by the convention, 
and to examine any number of con-
tainers that the approval authority 
considers appropriate. Upon witnessing 
successful completion of prototype 
tests and examination of several con-
tainers the approval authority issues 
to the owner, a notice of approval 
which authorizes the attachment of 

safety approval plates to the con-
tainers. Absence of individual inspec-
tions will not relieve the manufacturer 
of any responsibility to maintain prop-
er quality control. If a prototype con-
tainer fails to pass the tests, the ap-
proval authority may require testing of 
as many further representative con-
tainers as necessary to ensure the ade-
quacy of the design.

§ 451.14 Alternative approval of new 
containers by design type. 

(a) New containers manufactured be-
fore June 16, 1978 without being ap-
proved under the preceding section 
may be approved by submission to an 
approval authority of an application 
corresponding to that required under 
§ 451.1(b) for existing containers. All 
new containers so approved must have 
safety approval plates affixed and re-
ceive their first periodic examination 
in accordance with the procedures pre-
scribed in § 452.3 by January 1, 1985. 

[47 FR 50496, Nov. 8, 1982]

§ 451.15 Application for individual ap-
proval. 

(a) For approval of new containers by 
individual approval, each application 
must include the following: 

(1) The manufacturer’s identification 
number. 

(2) The identification code of the 
owner, lessee, or bailee responsible for 
maintenance of the container.

§ 451.16 Action by approval authority-
individual approval. 

(a) The approval authority arranges 
with the manufacturer or owner to wit-
ness testing in accordance with Annex 
II to the convention. Upon witnessing 
successful completion of the tests, the 
approval authority issues to the owner 
a notice of approval that authorizes 
the attachment of a safety approval 
plate.

§ 451.18 Review of denials of approval. 
(a) An applicant aggrieved by a deci-

sion of an approval authority may ob-
tain review of the decision by the 
Chief, Merchant Vessel Inspection Di-
vision, Office of Merchant Marine Safe-
ty, U.S. Coast Guard. The decision of 
the Chief, Merchant Vessel Inspection 
Division, Office of Merchant Marine 
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